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Dear Colleague
COLLEGE INSPECTIONS POST 2005 

The current cycle of college inspections has been well-received by colleges themselves, and has provided the public and decision-makers with a more detailed picture of the sector than has ever existed previously.  The Common Inspection Framework has given colleges a basis for self-assessment of which many are making increasingly secure use.  It is not necessary to repeat the inspection cycle in the same form.  What is needed now is a new approach, which builds on what we already know and throws more of the onus on colleges to know, and manage, themselves.

The approach we intend to adopt has been influenced by a number of factors, not least; 

· the success of the current cycle of inspections under the Common Inspection Framework, which has provided a comprehensive picture of quality and standards across colleges in England 

· the well established arrangements for self-assessment which, in many colleges, have been successfully incorporated in their procedures for quality assurance 

· the track record of a number of colleges where quality has been maintained over time 

· the improving range of information which is available to determine how well colleges help students to achieve  

· the imperative to reduce the cost and associated bureaucracy that accountability can  bring, highlighted most recently in Sir Andrew Foster’s Annual Report, together with the time spent by managers and staff in colleges preparing for inspection.

Inspection also paints a picture of quality and standards which is far from uniform.  One in ten colleges was determined inadequate last year and there remains too much provision in colleges which needs to improve further.  

It is therefore both timely and appropriate to consider adjusting the arrangements for inspection both to recognise the success of many colleges and the weaknesses which remain in others.  During the current cycle, there has developed a widespread consensus that future arrangements should be proportionate to risk and should recognise the capacity of institutions which are well led and managed, to improve or maintain high standards.  

We therefore propose an approach to inspection after 2005 which takes account of many of the principles set out for school inspections, but adjusted, where necessary, to take account of the different factors prevailing in the post-16 sector.  These principles include:  

· reducing drastically the period of notice given to an institution 

· taking account of a college’s track record of quality together with any recent information on performance to determine the scope of the inspection  

· focusing inspection more closely on the agenda for improvement in the college by introducing more frequent contact between inspectors and institutions  

· encouraging further the use of self-assessment as an important means of improving the quality of provision

· recognising that rigorously developed self-assessment reports can be a valuable source of information about providers for potential students, employers and other stakeholders 

· ensuring that information from institutional inspections feeds in to arrangements being developed for the inspection of children’s services in the area served by a college.  

Below we set out, in more detail, our proposals to give effect to these principles and invite your comments on any aspect of the proposals.  

1. To reduce drastically the period of notice given to an institution 

Colleges currently receive up to a term’s notice of their inspection date.  For too many, this is a trigger to engage in a programme of inspection preparation which diverts the energies of managers and raises unduly the stress on college staff.  We intend our proposals to influence a significant shift away from colleges preparing for inspection to one which produces a better focus on improving quality and in so doing, confirming a clear distinction between the two.  We therefore propose that no more than three weeks’ notice be provided to a college of the date of their inspection.  However, inspection of some aspects of the ALI remit may need to take place up to 3 weeks in advance of the team inspection week. In such cases, the period of notice will still be three weeks in advance of inspection activity, but may therefore be up to six weeks in advance of the team inspection week.  

2. To take account of the track record and current information on a college’s performance to determine the scope of the inspection  

We propose to vary the scope and intensity of an inspection to take account of the profile of grades which colleges obtained in the current cycle of inspection together with more recent information on the colleges’ performance.  For those colleges where leadership and management grades were good or better and where curriculum grades were generally good, inspection will consist of a small team of around four inspectors, led by an HMI or an ALI inspector.  The focus of the inspection will be to determine the reliability of the arrangements made by the college to maintain and improve standards in the institution and to produce an accurate account through its self-assessment upon which the public can rely.  In colleges where curriculum standards were generally satisfactory and/or where leadership and management was no more than satisfactory, the core of four inspectors will be joined by up to eight others who will sample provision in areas of learning.  Again, the focus will be on the ability of the institution to improve the quality of its provision, but in these cases, the evidence will need to be more extensively drawn from areas of learning to support the inspection judgements.  For colleges where provision has been deemed to be inadequate, the core inspection team will be supported by up to ten other inspectors to ensure that a significant sample of provision in areas of learning is directly inspected.  

In all inspections, judgements will be made about the success of the institution in meeting the needs of all learners through the information available in performance data and in other evidence available to inspectors.  Colleges will also be expected to demonstrate that the views of learners have been sought and acted upon.  Inspectors will always seek, during the inspection, to test out the experience of learners through a variety of methods which include direct observation and discussions with individuals or groups.  

One of the consequences of this arrangement is that there will be less inspection of subjects and areas of learning during institutional inspections.  We propose to implement  arrangements for periodic national surveys of subjects and areas of learning in order to ensure that a balanced picture of standards in curriculum areas is obtained.  Where practicable and in order to minimise the disruption of inspection to institutions, some subject surveys may coincide with an institutional inspection.  

3. To focus inspection more closely on the agenda for improvement by introducing more frequent contact between inspectors and the college 

In the current cycle, we have made provision for more frequent contact between inspectors and colleges through the arrangements for re-inspection of unsatisfactory provision or provision declared inadequate.  Arrangements for reinspection of unsatisfactory provision will continue to feature in the next cycle but we propose to go further.  With short notice inspection, inspection planning will require up-to-date information both about the current provision made by the college and about progress with improving standards.  We therefore propose to attach to each college a named HMI who will be responsible for conducting annual assessment visits to each college, both to monitor progress with the improvement agenda and to keep up-to-date with developments at the college, in order to inform inspection planning.   In the case of the very best colleges, little fieldwork in addition to the annual assessment visits may be necessary.

We intend that there should be some limited inspection under the new arrangements from September 2005, with the inspection cycle commencing in full from January 2006.  All colleges would be expected to receive at least one inspection before the end of the  academic year 2008-9.

4.    Encouraging further the use of self-assessment as an important means of improving the quality of provision

Most colleges have made significant improvements in their arrangements for quality assurance over the current cycle.  These go far beyond the production of a self-assessment report.  It is not our intention to focus inspection narrowly on validating the contents of a report.  Inspectors will be invited to judge how well the arrangements for quality assurance in a college, including arrangements for self-assessment, lead both to improvements in standards and to the provision of an accurate account of standards for potential students.  We intend to arrive at an overall judgement on the effectiveness of the institution as a whole and in so doing the extent to which a college is capable of assuring its own quality and honestly assessing it will inform that judgement.  

5.   Recognising that rigorously developed self-assessment reports can be a valuable source of information about providers for potential students, employers and other stakeholders 

We will be discussing with the LSC the arrangements for colleges to provide self-assessment reports. It is our intention that inspection will produce a public judgement of the reliability of the profile of grades produced by the college as a result of its quality assurance. These judgements and grades at present constitute an internal source of information to the college, the LSC and the inspectorates. We will encourage colleges to publish a summary of their self assessment grades together with any judgement on the reliability of the information determined in the course of an inspection. 

6. To ensure that the information from inspection feeds into arrangements being developed for the inspection of children’s services in the area served by the college  

Arrangements are currently in hand to consult on the proposals for the integrated inspection of services for children and young people.  The institutional inspection of colleges will need to ensure that information on the response made by colleges to the requirements of the Bill currently going through parliament, can feed into the proposed integrated area inspections.  We propose to include information on how this will be achieved when more detailed guidance is published on the new arrangements.  

In accordance with the aim of getting better co-ordination of inspection across the pre and post compulsory phases of education, two further developments are of note.  Firstly, we are considering what, if any, changes may be required to the Common Inspection Framework.  We intend to finalise any proposed changes and to invite consultation in the autumn term 2004.  Secondly, we plan to harmonise the grading scale used across inspection judgements.  From lesson observations to areas of learning and for the overall judgement on the effectiveness of an institution, we propose to introduce a four point scale.  Under the current five and seven point scales, both inspectors and colleges themselves during their self-assessment processes, have largely confined their judgements to a range which would be accommodated by a four point scale.  We propose that grades one to three would equate to the range of judgements currently awarded to provision which is at least satisfactory or adequate.  Grade four would be reserved for provision that was less than satisfactory or inadequate.  

In conclusion, we believe that we have outlined an approach to the next phase of college inspections which meets the demand for effectiveness and efficiency with minimised disruption to institutions.  We look forward to receiving your comments.  

A copy of this letter is available on the Ofsted website (www.ofsted.gov.uk). Feedback can be sent via the post-16 email address at: post16inspection@ofsted.gov.uk or in writing to Christine Steadman HMI by 31 August 2004. 
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